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Minutes of Hawkesbury Annual Assembly Council Meeting 
Held on Thursday 1st April 2010 at 7.30pm in the Methodist Hall 

 
Present: 
H Bleaken (Chair), J Otley, D Higgs, C Dixon, L Roberts, A Musty, Peter Isaac and H 
Jones (Parish clerk) 
 
Apologies: 
S Hope and R Tyson 
 
Public Participation 
Richard Gay Police Community Support Officer and Pat Sherry from the Hawkesbury 
Upton Recycling Group  
 

  Action 
1 Chairman’s Report 

Report attached 
 

 

2 Parish Council’s Report to include reports on Public Right of Way 
Report attached 
 

 

3 District Councillor’s Report 
Report Attached 
 

 

4 Hawkesbury School Report 
Report attached 
 

 

5 Hall Committee Report 
Report attached 
 

 

6 Police and Neighbourhood Watch Report 
Richard reported that there has been a steady increase in rural crime, our Parish 
has also experienced an increase in burglaries, including an attempted break in 
on our local shop  
Outbuildings are also being targeted in one particular incident expensive bikes 
were stolen from the village, 2 months later when replaced the thieves returned 
and stole them again.  Please ensure that all outbuildings are securely locked. 
 
Last Summer there was an incident with broken glass in the Park, nothing to 
report this year, the bad weather has kept many people away from the Park. 
 
Positive feed back from the Hawkesbury Speed watch Team, there has been 
one or two drivers expressing their feelings; the Police have their details and 
will be contacting them. 
 
There has been an increase in lead being stolen for scrap including radiators; 
both Badminton and Chipping Sodbury have reported such incidents. 
Be vigilant if we see anything suspicious let the Police know. 
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8 Hawkesbury Upton Recycling Group Report 
Pat Sherry -Report attached 
 
Cllr Musty raised a question regarding Bonfire Night this year.  If the event was 
advertised earlier could the HURG provide an area where Parishioners can 
leave wood that can be used on the bonfire?  This was confirmed a place would 
be provided. 
 
This was noted. 
 

 

9 Hawkesbury Parish Council Financial Report 
Parish Clerk provided a 2009/2010 expenditure report as of 15/02/10. 
Cllr Musty explained that the Parish Council was in a good financial position; 
the cemetery money ring fenced will be discussed on Monday 26th April 2010.   
Cllr Musty gave a summary of the grant funding made this year. 
The precept has been kept low again this year and this was compared to other 
villages of similar size with a much larger precept.. 
 

 

 Cllr Higgs requested that Hazel Jones Parish Clerk was Thanked for her great 
efforts. 

 

 
The two new signs erected recently are purely to make thieves aware that the 
Police are operating in the area.  These will be removed shortly and reinstated if 
necessary.  There has been positive feed back regarding these signs. 
 
In the Parish Magazine an incident was reported regarding the dangerous 
driving of an individual, if a registration number had been taken would the 
Police investigate? 
The Police would speak to the driver. 
 
To be actioned 
Parish clerk to make a note for the Parish Magazine. 
 
Drivers using their mobile phones must be seen by two witnesses, take the 
details and the Police will speak to the individual. 
 
It was mentioned that some victims feel that the Police do not appear to be 
interested in solving the crime.  Richard advised that all burglaries are logged 
and the victim will be visited by the Police, Scope and Victim Support.  The 
Police will also communicates with other forces in the area and interlink 
information. 
 
We need to pass on information that could help the Police solve crimes; the 
Parish Council would also like to receive feed back regarding the outcome of 
crimes in the Parish. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 

7 Report and discussion on the Parish Plan, Action Plan 
Cllr Dixon, the Vision Project is no longer in force since the Parish Plan was 
produced.  It is now down to the Parish Council to implement the Parish Plan. 
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This was noted. 
 

10 Date of next meeting 
 
Monday 26th  April 2010 at the Methodist Hall at 7.30pm 
 

 

 





Report of the Chair of Hawkesbury Parish Council 
 
Administration 
This has been a challenging year for the Parish Council.  In May, Dave Carey, our clerk and 
local post master for five years, left suddenly although not unexpectedly.  This also created 
some uncertainty about the future of the local post office.  
Fiona Steeds kindly stood in at very short notice to help with letters and minutes. 
The Council agreed to go to formal advert for a new parish clerk, and were successful in 
attracting six applications.  After interviewing excellent candidates, we appointed Karen Gray, 
however because of her family commitments, Karen, resigned after a month.  We agreed to 
appoint another interviewed candidate, Hazel Jones. I think everyone will agree Hazel has 
proved to be an excellent choice and has already under taken training and is tackling the job 
in a very efficient manner, and we all hope she will stay with us.  During this time our 
Responsible Financial Office also resigned, and Hazel has stepped into the post at short 
notice. 
We are very grateful to all those who have helped and supported us during the difficult past 
year.  On a positive note, it is good to report that the Post Office is now open regular hours 
including Saturday mornings. 
 
Cemetery & Village Clean Up 
Many thanks to all those who have helped maintain the appearance of the parish throughout 
the year.  In November, the Guides came along with other volunteers to help with a major 
clean up the cemetery.  
Springtime saw the Spring Clean and Village tidy, which was well supported by the local WI, 
who were also promoting a litter pick campaign. Thanks to all those concerned – you really 
did make a difference. 
 
Community Speed Watch 
The Parish Council has provided the lead in the Community Speed Watch programme, and 
during the year councillors have worked jointly with colleagues from Badminton Parish 
Council.   Several members have received extra training and attended a helpful network 
event.  More volunteers are required.  Speeding traffic through our village is of major concern 
to our residents. 
 
Allotments 
We were successful in leasing a small piece of land for more allotments from South 
Gloucestershire Council.  The provision of the extra land adjacent to the current allotment site 
has certainly helped to reduce the waiting list.  To help with the management of the 
allotments, the parish council will be introducing, with the agreement of the tenants, a new 
tenancy agreement. Thanks to Mr Goodfield for all his help in preparing the land and helping 
the parish council with this work. 
 
Grants 
The Parish Council allocated £1800 in small grants to various village groups as well as other 
national organisations which provide a local service. The Parish Council recognises the 
valuable service provided to the community by these groups.  The Parish Council also works 
with the Hall Committee by maintaining the grass in the recreation ground. 
 A £100 was donated from the Best Village Competition Prize Money to help with the Village 
Bonfire.  It is hoped this will now become a regular village event alongside the well attended 
Annual Christmas Lights, Carols  Mince Pies.  Thanks to all those who helped with these big 
community events. 
 
Public & Planning 
We have commented on about 40 planning applications throughout the year, and the public are 
always welcome to the meetings, however, not many of them stay until the end. 
 
The Parish Plan has been progressed in different ways and hopefully has been picked up in 
other reports to the Parish. 
 







Parish Councillors have been busy in different areas, negotiating to get Broad band to all 
areas on the Commons: busy being tree wardens and monitoring the public rights of way.  
Lyn Allen does have to be thanked for maintaining the bus shelter and thanks to Mr Tizzard 
for cutting the grass around the Plain and the Pound.   
 
Thanks to everyone who has helped in their different ways throughout the year and we look 
forward to another busy year. 
 
Sue Hope 
25.iii.10 
 
 








Hawkesbury CE VC Primary School: Report for Parish Council March 
2010 


The school is in the heart of the community and this is very important to 
everyone. 
Louise Lewis (Head) has been in post since January 2009 and is making a very 
positive contribution. Her infectious enthusiasm helps the school to thrive and 
continually move forward. She keeps the village well informed in the Parish News. 
There have been several staff changes since September 2009. Wendy Peacock retired 
and has been replaced by Mrs. Christine Wilson and Mrs. Hannah Hornig who do a 
good job ‘job share’ in Reception class. Miss Charlotte Hawker has replaced Paul 
Gardner who is working in the Gambia and Miss Shelley Baldam is covering for Ms 
Deb Ferris who is on secondment to the local authority for two years. 
There continues to be a very supportive and hard working group of Governors most of 
who live in the village. The same can be said for the PTA who raises a tremendous 
amount of money to benefit the children. 
As of March 2010 there are 93 children on role and 9 will leave from Year 6 in July 
and to date there are 14 first places in Reception Class in September. 
How pupils contribute to the school and wider community 


• Recently Chris Webster came to talk about the 125th Village Show, children 
will be making posters and advertising leaflets 


• Hawk Class (Class 6) have worked with PC Ashford, using his traffic speed 
cameras to measure traffic speed through the village 


• The children planned their own fundraising events following the Haiti 
earthquake, which raised £400 


• There are stronger links with St. Mary’s Church and visits are made each term 
(transport being funded by the Church Trust Fund). The children will help 
with the forthcoming Flower Festival in June in the Church 


• The KS2 Christmas Concert was held in the Church and was extremely 
successful – parents and friends especially welcomed the wine and mince pies 


• Children continue their links with Beaufort House Residential Home 
• A wreath is laid at the War Memorial every Remembrance Sunday 
• Lots of other links too numerous to mention… 


Buildings 
• The new ramp is an asset to the school building and ensures easy access for 


all, yet does not detract from the overall appearance from the road 
• Security gates have been fitted on either side of the school to ensure pupils 


safety in this ever changing world 
• The school office is now situated at the front of the school which makes it 


easier for visitors and security alike and makes use of the original door 
 
 Finally, our Ofsted report over a year ago found us to be a good school and 
recognised the significant improvements and changes that have been made during the 
past year. 
The whole staff and governors should be highly commended for their hard work and 
commitment. 
 
Pamela H. Bendry 
Chair of Governors  








Hawkesbury Upton Hall Committee 
Report for the year 2009 


 
I would like to thank the committee for their dedication and hard work over the past year. This 


year has been quite a busy year for us with our standard hires, quite a few private hires with bar, 
plus our own fundraisers and work on the Hall. 


 
Last year we planned to re-decorate as much of the Hall as we could and were fortunate to be able 


to use a successful project run by Leyhill Prison. The project takes prisoners out into the 
community on projects like decorating, general small building works etc. and our re-decorating 


project fitted well in their already busy program. The Hall was shut for the Easter period and the 
most of the planned work was completed to a good standard. Other areas of the Hall that could not 


be done were completed by Sue Hewer. 


In March we had another successful Breakfast fundraiser and this helped towards to cost of the 
disabled access ramp that was completed in the April.  


Another success last year was the re-introduction of Bonfire Night, very well supported and 
enjoyed by all ages. People’s generosity of either fireworks or cash donations ensured that not only 


last years event was spectacular but also this years has a firm cash opening balance. 


The Energy group has completed a Project Development Study on the Hall and move to the next 
phase of proposals and grant applications. However any decisions or work will need the support of 
the Village and 100% grant funding to proceed as the costs of these new sustainable technologies 


are very large. But if we can introduce sustainable technologies we will drastically reduce our 
heating & electric costs and also Co2 emissions. 


We still have other projects on hold due to funding shortage - kitchen and servery area makeover, 
changes to the upstairs small meeting room to create an office environment and the bar floor tiling 


needs replacing. 
 


Looking forward to the coming year, again we continue to search for grants to help our funding, as 
well as our own fundraising activities. Hopefully these fundraising activities will enable us to 


complete many of the pieces of work we have already started or have planned as well as the general 
day to day Hall maintenance. 


The letting fees continue to cover the majority of our everyday running costs.  Our Fundraising 
made nearly £1,200 but as our one-off expenses included the installation of the disabled ramp 


(£1,725), decoration (£1,805), construction of an under stage trolley (£670) and a new hot-water 
urn (£91), the outcome of all this was a reduction in our Current account balance.  


We also decided to replace all the glasses in the bar with unbreakable plastic ones, and this 
exercise cost £423.  


 
Thanks again to everyone. 
 
Angelo Sauro, Michael Bendeaux & Fiona Steeds 
Chairman,  Treasurer & Secretary 
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Minutes of Hawkesbury Parish Council Meeting 
Held on Thursday 1st April 2010 at 8pm in the Methodist Hall 


 
Present: 
H Bleaken (Chair), J Otley, D Higgs, C Dixon, L Roberts, A Musty, P Isaac and H Jones 
(Parish clerk) 
 
Apologies: 
S Hope and R Tyson 
 
 


  Action 
1 Declaration of Interest 


None 
 


 


2 Public Partication 
Richard Gay From the Police Community Support Officer 
 


 


3 Approval of Minutes 
• Minor Amendments made to Parish Council Minutes 1st March 2010 


Approved and Signed 
 


 


4 Update of Previous Actions 
• 1st February 2010 
• 5.2 Cllr Hope contacted the Dog Warden-the response was not helpful. 


This was noted 
 


• 11.2 Internal Auditor - to be discussed on item 8 of this agenda. 
 
• 1st March 2010 
• 5.3 Speed checks sign- to be discussed on the 26th April 2010 PC 


meeting. 
• This was noted 
•  
• 5.4 Cllr Dixon to report deterioration of road surface on the Common-


Still outstanding Cllr Dixon to action 
To be actioned 
 


• 5.5 Donation of Picnic Bench-Cllr Otley confirmed that the Village will 
have the Bench. 
This was noted 
 


• 5.6 Flooding by the pond-PC emailed Streetcare –Liz Francis dealing 
with this item. 


•  
The road marking on the top of Hillsley Hill have been obliterated – this 
item is outstanding.  PC to contact Streetcare. 
To be actioned. 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Cllr 
Dixon 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 







 5


 
Parish Clerk has set up a spreadsheet to monitor the progress of such  
items in the future.  
 
• 9.2 Finance – Parish Clerk emailed SGCC to confirm acceptance of the 


3 year contract.  Also an invoice from Garden Manicures has been 
received for maintenance of the Cemetery.  Parish Clerk has set up a 
spread sheet to monitor Grass Cutting invoices. 


      This was noted 
 
• 9.3 Accounts for Payment - Ben Wollen invoice still outstanding 


payment is unable to be made until an invoice has been received. 
      This was noted  
 
• 9.4 Financial Regulations/Code of Conduct & Standing Orders – Parish 


Clerk advised this was still outstanding. 
      This was noted 
 
• 11 Allotments – to be discussed on item number 7 of the agenda. 
 
• 14 Letter Head for Hawkesbury Parish Council competition - Parish 


Clerk entered a piece in the April’s edition of the Parish Magazine and 
approached Hawkesbury School for the children to enter. 
This was noted  
 


5 Items from Councillors 
 


 


 5.1 Emergency Planning 
Cllr Dixon attended the meeting.  Simon Hill and Ashley James from SGC  
spoke during the evening.  There is 1 Radiation site, 3 chemical hazardous sites, 
700 miles of gas pipe and a Blood processing Centre in our area. 
 
They are happy to come and talk about Emergency Planning, Cllr Dixon 
suggested the 125th Hawkesbury show 
This was noted 
 


 


 5.2 Farmland birds and insects 
Cllr Isaac stated that an area of land next to the hedges of approximately 2-3 
metres have been left to increase the habitat of specialist birds and insects.  
Dog’s walkers and cyclists are using this verge which is disturbing the 
undergrowth. 
 
Cllr Musty suggested a sign to let everyone know why this area of land has 
been left uncut. 
 
A piece to be entered in the Parish News. 
To be actioned. 
 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 


 5.3 Drains  
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Cllr Roberts mentioned the flooding regarding the drains in the village, Parish 
Clerk to email Streetcare to request a survey to prevent this happening in the 
future. 
To be actioned 
 
Street Lighting on the A46 
A parishioner approached Cllr Roberts regarding the lack of street lighting on 
the A46 approaching the village.  This is a rural cross roads and therefore there 
is no lighting. 
This was noted 
 


 
 
 
Parish 
clerk 
 


 5.4 Pot Holes 
Cllr Otley advised that on Starveal Lane that joins back street 2 huge pot holes 
have reappeared.  This is dangerous, Parish Clerk to email Streetcare. 
 
Cllr Bleaken requested that an email was sent to Gloucester Council re Chase 
Lane it has been repaired twice and a crack has reappeared. 
To be actioned 
 


 
 
Parish 
Clerk  
 
Parish 
Clerk 


 5.5 Low Cost Housing 
Cllr Higgs has requested that this was an item to be discussed at the next Parish 
Council Meeting. 
This was noted 
Parish Clerk to place this item on the agenda for the 10th May 2010 
 
“Caught No Excuse” 
Cllr Higgs saw a good sign in Devon “caught no excuse” 
This was noted 
 
Rubble dumped near the seat by the Monument. 
Parish Clerk to Email streetcare 
To be actioned. 
 
The Village Pond 
Cllr Higgs asked the Parish Council “are we going to be doing anything about 
the pond?” 
It was noted that the pond did not belong to the Parish Council. Cllr Isaac 
mentioned that it did not hold water.  Cllr Roberts also mentioned that there 
was a moorhen on the pond and there are newts.  Last year the Parish Council 
requested a Biodiversity test to be carried out.  Parish Clerk to find out when 
this was and chase the results. 
To be actioned. 
 
Parish News 
Cllr Higgs asked “As Parish Councillors, can we make comments in the Parish 
News or do we need to go through the Chair?” 


• Write a comment with permission of the Parish Council 
• This is my personal view not the Parish Council 


This was noted 


 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 
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 5.8 Trees in the village field 
Cllr Bleaken mentioned that some trees were damaged during the bad weather 
plus the fence not fully in place on the village field. 
 
To be actioned 
Cllr Otley to speak to the Hall committee. 
 


 
 
 
 
Cllr 
Otley 
 


6 PK10/0554/F Old Police House 
France Lane 
Hawkesbury 
Upton  


Erection of two 
storey rear 
extension to 
provide additional 
living 
accommodation. 
Erection of two 
storey side 
extension to form 
porch and 
stairwell. Erection 
of single storey 
side extension to 
form utility area. 
(resubmission of 
PK09/5736/F) 
 


No Objection. 
On the 
application form 
on page 6 
paragraph 17 Site 
Visit, this may 
have been ticked 
incorrectly.   


 


 PK10/0627/F The Cottage Back 
Street, 
Hawkesbury 
Upton 
 


Erection of rear 
conservatory. 
 


No Objection. 
The Parish 
Council would 
like the 
neighbour’s 
views to be 
considered. 
 


 


7 Allotments  


 
 5.6 Jo Knight Scaffolding 


Cllr Otley asked if anyone knew why scaffolding had been erected. 
Cllr Hicks responded –there is damp getting into the property. 
 
A request was made to email planning for clarification if a property is in a 
conservation area can skylights/cells/or solar panels be used?   
To be actioned. 
 


 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 


 5.7 Big Spring Clean up 
Cllr Musty mentioned the Village Big Spring Clean held during the weekend of 
27th & 28th March 2010.  A 6 cubic metre skip was provided by SGCC and by 
the end of the weekend it was full of rubbish dumped in Hawkesbury.   
Parish Clerk to enter a piece in the Parish Magazine. 
 
To be actioned. 
 


 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 
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 7.1 Clause 6 (c) No live stock or poultry of any kind shall be kept upon 
Allotment. 
A vote was made and the majority was in favour of keeping the above clause in 
the allotment agreement.   
The show of hands was: in favour 5 to be removed 2. 
 
This was noted, the Parish Clerk will arrange for revised agreements to be 
printed and sent to all allotment holders together with their invoices. 
 
7.2 Allotment fee 
Discussion regarding Mrs Salthouse plot, allotment number 14 due to the size 
should the allotment holder pay the full amount. 
 
A vote was made and all in favour of reducing Mrs Salthouse rent from £20 to 
£10. 
 
This was noted and Parish Clerk will invoice the allotment holder  
accordingly. 
 


 
 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Parish 
Clerk 


8 Internal auditor 
Appointment of internal auditor Ralph Pidsley 
Cllr Musty proposed and Cllr Higgs 2nd. 
Ralph Pidsley to be appointed 
 
This was noted - Cllr Hope to instruct the new internal auditor. 
 


 


9 Dropped Kerbs 
The Parish Council require the maps from previous meeting.  This will be 
discussed when Cllr Hope attends the next meeting. 
 
This was noted 
 


 


10 Village of the Year 
Cllr Roberts will complete the necessary forms to enter this year and the Parish 
Council will split the other duties between them. 
 
This was noted 
 


 


10 Date of next meeting 
 
Monday 26th  April 2010 at the Methodist Hall at 7.30pm 
 


 


 








District Councillor’s Annual Report 
 


There has not been any change in the committees I am involved with from last year:  
I serve on the Communities Select Committee as well as being the Spokesperson on 
the Health Select Committee.  The later has also involved working on the Joint 
Health Scrutiny Committee looking at respite services in Orchard View, as well as a 
larger Joint Committee looking at the Greater Western Ambulance Service.  There 
has been a review on the services provided for Autistic young people; however this 
has been delayed because of lack of staff resource. 
 
The Communities Select Committee has looked at the future of waste services, how 
the Council is tackling inequalities in priority neighbourhoods as well as the library 
service and we are currently carrying out a review on tackling obesity in young 
people. 
 
As some are aware, I also Chair the Environment Forum, and we have received 
interesting presentations over the past year, including hearing about the benefits of 
switching off of street lights during the night at Charfield. 
 
As a ward councillor I sit on the Area Forum, which decides on small grants 
(Hawkesbury groups have benefitted) and helps prioritise small spend on traffic 
management schemes.  I also attend the Safer Stronger Community Meetings. 
 
As a parish council we are well represented on the Cotswolds Conservation Board, 
where I also sit on the Executive committee; Hazel Bleaken was recently voted onto 
the Board as a parish representative.  
 
During the past year, I was approached by Natural England regarding Higher Level 
Stewardship funding for the Commons. I have helped facilitate walks and meetings 
with residents, the council and other officers on how this might be achieved.   
 
Hawkesbury School has been developing its School Travel Plan, and I have worked 
with the officers in trying to identify cycling routes to school.  This is an ongoing piece 
of work. 
 
There has been a great deal of work carried out in producing the Core Strategy, 
which helps identify areas of growth in the future, as well as how this should be 
carried out.  I have attended many meeting regarding the growth areas around Yate 
and Sodbury as well as how development should progress in rural areas.  I know the 
latter is of concern to the parishes and I am keen to gather views on resident’s 
aspirations and concerns on this matter. 
 
The new Council office at Westerleigh on the outskirts of Yate is shortly to be 
opened.  This will be the home for the Planning, Transportation & Strategic 
Environment, Communities, Revenues and Benefits and Children and Young 
Peoples departments;   home to about 900 staff.  It has been built to high eco-
standards, with photo voltaic panels, and a biomass boiler.   The offices at 
Kingswood and Thornbury will remain in use, but leased buildings at Bowling Hill, 
Chipping Sodbury, Emersons’s Green and Nibley Court Yate will cease to be used by 
SGC. 
 
Thanks to the Clerks of the Parish for their help over the past year.  To David and 
Karin best wishes in what ever they do next and thank you to parish councillors for 
keeping me on my toes, and those in the parish who have contacted me on many 
different matters. 







 
 
Sue Hope 
South Gloucestershire Council 
26.iii.10 
 





